
Response to LGOIMA from STUFF 

20  May  2024 

Dear Rachael 

Thank you for the information request received by the Council on Friday 19 April regarding 
the interim Chief Executive’s resignation. You asked for: 

All internal and external correspondence, including emails, texts and Whatsapp messages, 
regarding the interim CEO's resignation and payout, including those to the Office of 
the Ombudsman and the Privacy Commissioner. 

You also requested the details of any pay increases Mr Parry received when he accepted 
the interim CEO position. 

Interim Chief Executive Lornae Straith provides the following response: 

Attached is all correspondence regarding the interim CEO’s resignation. Some information 
has been redacted in accordance with Section 7 (2)(a) – to protect a person’s privacy. 
Information relating to remuneration is an employment matter and withheld under the 
same section on legal advice.  

The Council has withheld correspondence with its lawyers under Section 7(2)(g) of the Local 
Government Official Information and Meetings Act – to maintain legal privilege. 

Lastly, there was no correspondence with the Privacy Commissioner, and any 
correspondence with the Ombudsmen is privileged. 

If you are unsatisfied with the response, you are entitled to lodge a complaint with the 
Office of the Ombudsmen. You can find more information on its website  
http://www.ombudsman.parliament.nz 

Kind regards 

Sonia Gerken 
GM Communications / Customer Support 

http://www.ombudsman.parliament.nz/




 

5 April 2024 
 
 
Hon Simeon Brown 
Minister of Local Government  
Parliament Buildings 
Wellington 
 
 
Dear Minister 
 
Funding Crisis for Local Government  
 
I write with grave concerns expressed by the elected members of the Gore District Council 
at its most recent meeting held on 26 March 2024. At this meeting, the Council was 
confronted with the stark reality of the capital cost required to upgrade the Gore 
wastewater treatment process in order to obtain a new resource consent. 
 
Without boring you with unnecessary detail, I will endeavour to succinctly summarise the 
dilemma that the Council is facing. Like many other Councils around New Zealand, Gore 
District Council has relied on a primary and secondary oxidation pond process to treat its 
wastewater, along with an ultraviolet process, before discharging into the Mataura River. 
The resource consent for this operation has expired, and the Council is in the process of 
developing a proposal that would meet the expectations of both the new National Policy 
Statement (NPS) on fresh water, together with fulfilling the expectations of local Iwi. Those 
expectations are that a radically different approach to what has been traditionally carried 
out is essential. In essence, local Iwi’s strong preference is for wastewater to be discharged 
to land or, at the very least, via wetlands. 
 
The dilemma the Council faces is that the shortlisted options that have been developed in 
consultation with local Iwi range in the vicinity of $65-$77 million. The Council has a current 
debt ceiling, imposed by local government funding agency of circa $60 million. The Council’s 
current debt level sits at $52 million with the completion of the Gore Water Treatment 
Upgrade and a proposed pipeline under the Mataura River, expected to consume a good 
portion of the remaining headroom within the debt ceiling.  
 
The Council’s concern sits with both affordability and the fact that it is the central 
government's relationship with Iwi and the NPS on Freshwater Management that is 
triggering these upgrades without any funding support. My councillors were so concerned 



that there was idle talk of simply abandoning the project all together. Thankfully, wiser 
heads prevailed, and the Council committed itself to continuing to engage in the resource 
consenting process.  
 
However, it is patently obvious that without an injection of funding from an external source, 
the Council will not be in a position to comply with any resource consent that may be issued 
from the regional council. I am sure other Councils are in a similar boat, however whether 
they are as advanced as this Council in terms of applying for a new resource consent is 
another matter altogether. The Gore District Council senses that it is navigating uncharted 
waters in regard to staring down a daunting and some might say impossible financial target 
in order to comply with national policy settings. 
 
I appreciate the new government has inherited its own challenging financial situation. 
However, standing by and allowing Councils to financially sink or fail in their legislative 
obligations imposed by the central government due to a financially impossible situation 
does not appear to be in anyone's interest. With central government traditionally being a 
partner with local government to develop Three Waters infrastructure, it seems odd that 
Councils are now left to their own devices to not just maintain that infrastructure but 
upgrade it to meet national policy standards. 
 
My Council believes that it is only a matter of time before a Council in New Zealand collapses 
in the mire of debt and an inability to discharge its legislative obligations. This inevitability 
is difficult to comprehend when Three Waters is a critical infrastructure for the 
maintenance of human life and the propulsion of a strong economy. 
 
My Council, therefore, wishes to bring these concerns to your attention and is pleading for 
some direction and meaningful assistance in order that the Council can move forward with 
a degree of confidence. 
 
I look forward to your comments in this regard. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
 
 
Mayor Ben Bell 
Gore District  
 



 

23 January 2024 
 
 
Hon Simeon Brown 
Minister of Local Government  
Parliament Buildings 
Wellington  
 
 
Dear Minister 
 
Funding for Three Waters 
 
Happy New Year. I hope you had the chance to refresh and recharge your batteries and 
spend time with your family in preparation for what, no doubt, will be a challenging and 
intensive year. 
 
I am writing to you as a consequence of a Council meeting held just prior to Christmas in 
which the imposing funding horizon for Three Waters investment was graphically laid out 
before the Council. I appreciate that this Council is one of many grappling with the huge 
amount of capital investment required. However, there is one feature within the Gore 
District that perhaps sets us apart from others in the country. Before touching on that 
particular point, and without wishing to maroon you in unnecessary detail, the main funding 
requirements for the Council over the next 30 years can be summarised as follows:  
 

• $105 million to renew existing infrastructure at the end of its useful life; 
• $92 million to upgrade the Council’s wastewater treatment plants; 
• $248 million to complete stormwater separation works and resolve stormwater 

capacity issues; and 
• $20 million for other miscellaneous upgrades and improvements. 

 
This comes to a lofty total of $465 million over the next 30 years. When the size of the 
Council is taken into consideration, namely a population of around 13,000 and 6,700 
(approximately) ratepayers, the investment level required can only be described as 
daunting. 
 
Moreover, the Council only has limited headroom to borrow more capital. At present, the 
Council’s debt ceiling via covenants imposed by the Local Government Funding Agency is 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
$56.5 million. The Council’s current debt level is $52.5 million, leaving less than $5 million 
freeboard to undertake capital works. 
 
It is appreciated that the investment levels being quoted are over a 30-year timeline. 
However, the new investment required is still over $15 million per annum.  
 
As alluded to above, one of the very challenging aspects for the Gore District Council is the 
large percentage of combined stormwater and wastewater pipes within the Gore township. 
Approximately 40% of the network is combined stormwater and sewer mains, which leads 
to raw sewage leaking onto streets and properties in a heavy rain event. It also means that 
a lot of the stormwater is directed to the Council’s oxidation ponds, which thwarts and 
frustrates the treatment process. 
 
The Council has recently completed separation of stormwater and sewerage from a 
particularly problematic street in Gore. The project, which included the Council funding 
connection to residential property laterals, was in the order of $4.3 million. Many more 
streets await attention, but clearly, funding is going to be a major impediment. This can be 
seen in the estimate of $248 million listed in the bullet points above to rectify the situation 
over a 30-year period. 
 
Obviously, with your government coming into power, the reform of Three Waters, as earlier 
proposed, has been abandoned. This has left the Council in an invidious position of trying 
to prepare a Long Term Plan and cite funding sources where in the absence of external 
assistance, the necessary infrastructural works will not be able to be advanced. In the 
circumstances, the Council resolved that I should write to you, highlighting our challenges 
and seeking a meeting to discuss potential alternative funding mechanisms.  
 
I appreciate that your government will be grappling with priorities and endeavouring to roll 
out a coherent plan for Three Waters and its delivery, governance, and funding. The Gore 
District Council is deeply interested in finding opportunities that might be able to be secured 
to continue to press on with its capital investment in Three Waters, in the aftermath of 
changed government policy in this essential area.  
 



I would very much value a meeting with you and your officials in order that meaningful 
options for funding can be identified. I look forward to hearing from you. 
 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
 
Ben Bell 
Mayor, Gore District 







































































































                          
 

 

 

Press Release – for immediate use  

 

18 April 2024 

 

Interim CEO confirms departure date 

Gore District Council interim Chief Executive Stephen Parry has reconfirmed his departure 
from Council, which will now take place on Friday, 10 May. 

Mr Parry resigned last year but agreed to remain at the helm in an interim role while a 
permanent successor was found. 
 
The search ended in February after a vigorous recruitment process saw the appointment of 
Deborah Lascelles, who takes up the chief executive role on Monday 3 June. 

Councillor Richard McPhail, who has been Intermediary between the Mayor and Chief 
Executive, said Mr Parry informed councillors and staff on 5 April of his intention to 
step down next month. 
 
“We are fortunate to have had Steve in this caretaker role. It was a huge ask of him 
personally, which has enabled the Council to maintain business as usual during this period. 
 
“There will be three weeks between Mr Parry leaving and Ms Lascelles’ arrival, which we as 
a Council are well-equipped to manage.” 
 
Mayor Bell said the Council is fortunate to have a wealth of proficient staff. 
 
“We have experienced General Managers on staff who are more than capable of stepping 
into the role, and a recommendation will be put up at next week’s Council meeting,” Mr Bell 
said. 

 

ENDS 

 

For further information please contact Gore District Councillor Richard McPhail 027 344 
4460 rmcphail@goredc.govt.nz or Senior Communications Advisor Bonnie Mager phone 022 
264 7272 
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